
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m., on Monday March 20, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by City Attorney John Rea.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by Greg Gossett.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.  City Manager Muenger noted that some invoices will come due before the next council meeting; such as electric bills, lease payments and credit card statements to name a few.  He asked the council to consider approving the payment of these bills along with the regularly scheduled bills on file.
Mayor Pruitt presented the following proclamation to the Logan Martin Lake Protection Association:  

WHEREAS, the Logan Martin Lake Protection Association affects activities and economics in St. Clair County and Talladega County, and especially the City of Pell City; and

WHEREAS, the Logan Martin Lake Protection Association, through its efforts, continuously work to maintain the interest of all communities in the preservation and beautification of Logan Martin Lake; and

WHEREAS, since 2001, the Logan Martin Lake Protection Association has cleaned up over one hundred seventy-six tons of trash along Logan Martin Lake with the help of over six thousand volunteers; and 

WHEREAS, the 2017 Logan Martin Lake clean-up efforts will take place March 25th – April 1st, 2017.  


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED by the Mayor, City Council and the City Manager that the City of Pell City acknowledges and salutes the Logan Martin Lake Protection Association for its efforts and contributions to all communities and especially the City of Pell City.
Jerry Wood with Logan Martin Charity Foundation addressed the council to discuss putting on Lakefest this year.  Mr. Wood asked the City to assist with improvements to the existing floating dock at Lakeside Park.  Mr. Wood stated they would provide the materials and labor to add ten fingers on the existing deck, which would assist with docking of boats at the deck.  They are requesting the City to allocate $14,000.00 for the project.  He stated that they are committed to staying in St. Clair County until 2020.  They would like to get started on the project by April 1st.  Mr. Wood stated that it’s a $50,000.00 project and they are asking the City to provide funds to help cover the materials.  He will get a breakdown of the cost to the City to do the upgrades and improvements to the existing floating dock.  City Manager Muenger stated that he would have a User Agreement ready for council consideration at the next meeting.
Tabled from the March 13th council meeting was a request for a building permit extension for 255 Oak Leaf Circle.  Mr. & Mrs. Lewis had previously been granted a 90-day building permit by council for completion of the house that was being considered for condemnation.  Building Inspector Larry Riggins stated that they had made substantial progress prior to the last council meeting.  Mr. Lewis addressed council with the updates on the home.  He stated that they should be able to remedy the nuisances in forty-five (45) days.  City Manager Muenger stated that the Ordinance calls for time extensions in 30-day increments and it does stipulate that an extension should not go beyond one hundred eighty (180) days.  The City has already given this owner one hundred twenty (120) days to remedy the nuisance.  City Manager Muenger asked Mr. Lewis if he could have the home completed and livable within two months.  Mr. Lewis stated he does not know for sure if the home will be completed and have it be in the condition for someone to occupy within the next two months.  Councilman Jenkins stated he had gone by the home recently and stated it had been improved since the last meeting with Mr. Lewis.  Councilman Alverson recommended that Mr. Lewis be given thirty (30) days to clear all of the nuisance issues with the home.  If the City has gone through the process to allow someone to repair their property and if they have gone the one hundred eighty (180) days and they failed to remedy the nuisance conditions of their property at that point, the City should decide to go ahead with condemnation and removal of the unsafe structure.  Mr. Riggins and Mr. Lewis talked about the length of time it would take to remedy the nuisance issues on the home, and Mr. Lewis stated ten (10) days.  Mr. Riggins stated that he should be able to have the nuisance issues resolved in thirty (30) days. 

City Manager Muenger addressed the council pertaining to a Water Resources, Conservation and Emergency Plan that the City was mandated to adopt.  Since the draft was sent out for council review, there have been some amendments to the plan regarding the usage thresholds during the emergency declared situation for residential.  Those were done based on the historic averages of use in the system.  Mr. Bryon Woods addressed the council pertaining to the water resources from ADECA which implemented these rules on July 1, 2016.  The council was provided with a plan of how the City would try to force conservation on the customer in the need of a drought.  ADECA had a very clear way as to how it should read with certain aspects being implemented as to the City’s standpoint.  Stage one is mild shortage (voluntary), stage two is moderate water shortage (limit watering to two days per week), stage three is severe shortage (limits irrigation), and stage four is critical shortage (only allows by hand held hose and sprinkling).  There are some provisions for business owners that depend on water usage to perform their work.  Stage five is an emergency situation, which means something has happened and the City can’t provide water.  The implementation of the plan is done by the City Manager.  When you do have to restrict water, it’s not in the City’s best interest for any reason other than a hardship; you have to find a way to become compliant.  The City looked at water usage in residential neighborhoods over a two-month period and settled on five thousand gallons per month being the threshold for a surcharge.  If you are not using over five thousand gallons per month, there will be no surcharge.  

T-Mobile submitted an application to modify their existing tower located at 474 Walkers Crossing Road.  David Andrews, Center for Municipal Services, stated that this was a 249’ self-support tower and T-Mobile is currently providing service at 244’.  They currently have six antennas mounted on the tower and six feed lines.  This is an LTE upgrade and should provide more capacity at the site and provide better in-building coverage in the service area of the tower.  They will change out three antennas and replace them with three new models.  They will also add one feed line to the tower.  
City Manager Muenger presented a Drug Free Workplace Policy.  Mr. Muenger stated during the Workers’ Compensation discussion there were a few additional discounts the City was pursuing, one which was the State Drug Free Workplace certifications.  The City has always had in place a policy for which the city does pre-employment and random drug testing.  The City has never achieved or been designated a State drug free workplace, which involves adoption of a policy.  The policy would direct the City step-by-step on what criteria to use for pre-employment testing, random testing, group testing and suspicious based testing.  Ms. Dawn Childre (Human Resources Director) is working with the City’s Workers’ Compensation provider and the State to see examples of what other cities have adopted.  Ms. Childre discussed the general language in the policy which states: Beginning sixty (60) days after the date (xx-xx-2017), as a means of maintaining our drug-free workplace policy, we will implement this active employee substance screening or testing.  Any policy or practices of the City remain effective until implementation of this new policy.   Pre-employment screening or testing are to begin immediately as further described. Copies of the policy will be available to all employees and applicants for inspection, and employees will participate in a semi-annual education program on substance abuse and the City’s policies on substance abuse.  All employees will be required to sign the forms acknowledging the policy.  Ms. Childre discussed Safety-Sensitive Positions, which include CDL drivers who are required to have a random drug test every year.  However, the City does not include in the language that includes the Fire Department, Police Department, and other employees that work in the same environment.  Ms. Childre recommended additional employees that should be tested as well; for example Dispatchers, Jailers, Animal Control Officers, Investigators, Detective’s, Officers of the Courts, Drivers, Maintenance Personnel for Traffic Safety, Mechanics, Heavy Equipment Operators, School Crossing Guards, and any other positions that are considered safety sensitive.  Council President McGowan stated there should be a blanket policy; if there’s an injury on the job, that person should be tested.  Unless the accident is less than $500.00, it would be at the supervisor’s discretion as to whether that employee would be tested.  If a City employee is driving a City vehicle and has an accident, they are required to take a drug/alcohol test.  Ms. Childre discussed the discipline section of the policy with Council, which pertained to an employee who does test positive and the City offers them rehabilitation for their addiction.  The required time that employee needs to be out to complete rehabilitation would be the responsibility of the employee to use their vacation time, personal days and/or comp time.  When the employee returns from rehabilitation, they will be on probation for two years, and would be subjected to random drug testing during that probationary period.  If the employee tests positive again, he/she will be terminated.  It was also discussed if an employee goes to their supervisor or HR and request help for their addiction and needs assistance with rehabilitation, once they have completed rehabilitation and return to work for the City, they are not required to have the two-year probationary period.  

City Manager Muenger stated the City completed some of the auctions a while back including vehicles that were no longer in use by the City.  There are five vehicles that are being requested to be declared surplus.  The vehicles will be posted on GovDeals.com.

Mayor Pruitt discussed a resolution retiring Lt. Richard Woods’ Badge #804.  He felt it was the appropriate thing to do on the two-year anniversary of Lt. Woods’ passing.  It’s the City’s way of saying to the community that we have a great family of officers.  The City feels that everyone owes the retirement of his badge number to his family and in remembrance of Lt. Woods.
Mr. Greg Gossett addressed Council about the progress at the Avondale Mills site and all the work that has been completed so far.  There has been a significant amount of work going on during the past two months.  Since the hammertoe came in and broke up the concrete, that allowed the City to remove the concrete from the site.  Mr. Gossett stated that in the past two months, there have been many man hours working on this project and they have removed 320 loads off the property.  Mr. Gossett provided photographs of items completed and the future plans of clearing the property, stating within the next three weeks the clearing and work should be completed.  City Manager Muenger stated that the risk assessment report should be back by the end of the month; about the same time the soil samples return from Auburn.  By that time, the City can oversee it and have a better idea of what can be done.  Mr. Muenger agreed with bringing top soil in to cover the site which would allow the City to maintain grass and make the landscaping look better and see what other options the City will have to work with on that project.

At 6:55 p.m., Councilman Mitcham made a motion to enter into Executive Session for approximately five minutes.  City Attorney John Rea certified that the purpose for the Executive Session was to discuss a matter that could result in litigation.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by the council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  At 7:05 p.m., Councilman Jenkins made a motion to resume the regularly scheduled council meeting.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham and unanimously approved by the council.  
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a special called council meeting at the City Hall at 7:10 p.m. on Monday, March 20, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.  
On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved to pay previously approved lease payments, equipment payments and utility payments for the upcoming cycle.  These payments will then be brought back to council at the next meeting for ratification.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved a 30-day extension on the building permit for 255 Oak Leaf Circle.  Councilman Jenkins expressed his appreciation to Mr. and Mrs. Lewis for the work they had already done on the house and hopefully they would be able to get the additional work done in thirty days.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the Water Resources, Conservation and Emergency Plan with the five thousand gallon cap on residential usage.
On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the application from T-Mobile for modifications to an existing cell tower located at 474 Walkers Crossing Road:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4748

A RESOLUTION GRANTING A SPECIAL USE

PERMIT FOR MODIFICATION OF AN EXISTING 

TELECOMMUNICATIONS FACILITY

AT 474 WALKERS CROSSING ROAD, PELL CITY, AL

WHEREAS, T-Mobile has requested to modify an existing wireless telecommunications facility located in the City of Pell City at 474 Walkers Crossing Road, Pell City, AL, to provide enhanced wireless services essentially within the corporate limits and police jurisdiction of the City of Pell City and;

WHEREAS, T-Mobile has complied with the City’s Ordinance No. 2015-4497 and has demonstrated the need for a wireless facility to consistently deliver reliable services in the identified area, and;

WHEREAS, both the City and T-Mobile customers in Pell City will benefit from improved service, and;

WHEREAS, the City’s consultant, The Center for Municipal Solutions (CMS), recommends the granting of a Special Use Permit for this modification of the wireless telecommunications facility at 474 Walkers Crossing Road, which consists of a 242’ self-support tower;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, that T-Mobile is hereby granted a Special Use Permit to modify the existing wireless telecommunications facility located at 474 Walkers Crossing Road, Pell City, Alabama.  As recommended by CMS, the Special Use Permit is subject to compliance with the following conditions prior to the issuance of said permit and/or a Certificate of Completion:

1. Prior to the issuance of a building permit or authorization, T-Mobile must submit for review and approval by the City, a migratory bird study for the nest that is present on the tower.

2. To prevent warehousing of permits or authorizations and to assure the best service to the City’s residents as expeditiously as possible, the facility must be built, activated and be providing service no later than one hundred eighty (180) days after the issuance of the Special Use Permit or other applicable authorization, subject to commonly accepted force majeure exceptions acceptable to the City.  T-Mobile may petition the City of an extension of this for good cause shown, but the decision weather not to grant the extension shall exclusively be the prerogative of the City.
3. T-Mobile must provide contractor information with construction schedule to City and to CMS prior to issuance of the Building Permit.
4. T-Mobile or the tower owner must remediate the following safety issues prior to the issuance of a Certification of Occupancy:
a. Repair missing grounds on T-Mobile’s skid, that equipment is mounted on.

b. Repair missing grounds on T-Mobile’s ice-bridge supports.

c. Repair missing grounds on T-Mobile’s generator.

d. Repair missing grounds on T-Mobile’s propane tank.

e. Repair missing grounding bars for T-Mobile’s coax and antennas.

5. At the completion of construction, the Applicant must notify the City’s consultant and provide proof that all inspections have been satisfactorily completed and the project is ready for a final on-site inspection.  Upon passing the final inspection, a recommendation to issue a Certificate of Occupancy shall be made.
6. T-Mobile shall not be permitted to provide service commercially until the Certification Occupancy or its functional equivalent is issued or risk forfeiting its Permit.
7. The Certificate of Occupancy shall not be issued until all fees and costs associated with this Permit, including inspections, have been paid.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the following resolution declaring unneeded items as surplus:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4749

A RESOLUTION PROVIDING FOR THE SALE OF UNNEEDED PERSONAL PROPERTY

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City, Alabama, has certain items of personal property which are no longer needed for public or municipal purposes; and,

WHEREAS, Section 11-43-56, Ala. Code 1975, authorizes the municipal governing body to dispose of unneeded personal property;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the following personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, is not needed for public or municipal purposes:

1989 Chevrolet Diesel 70 Series 


VIN 1GBM7D1F7KV102350 

1984 International S 1700 Model 1754 

VIN 1HTLCHXN0EHA49394 

2008 Ford Crown Victoria 


VIN 2FAFP71V18X164353 

2008 Ford Crown Victoria 


VIN 2FAFP71VX8X164352 

2008 Ford Crown Victoria 


VIN 2FAFP71V38X164354 

As Section 2.   That the Mayor and the City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized and directed to dispose of the personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, described in Section 1, above, by receiving bids for such property.  All such property shall be sold to the highest bidder, provided, however, that the Council shall have the authority to reject all bids when, in its opinion, it deems the bids to be less than adequate consideration for the personal property.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council approved the request from SafetyWear, Inc. for a refund of overpaid sewer charges.  The motion was to refund no more than three years of overpaid sewer charges.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution retiring Lt. Richard Woods’ Police Badge #804:

Mayor Pruitt spoke

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4750

A RESOLUTION RETIRING CITY OF PELL CITY 

POLICE BADGE #804 FROM SERVICE

WHEREAS, Lieutenant Richard Woods began his employment with the City of Pell City Police Department as a Police Officer on August 30, 2005; and


WHEREAS, Lt. Woods proudly wore Badge #804 for the Pell City Police Department; and


WHEREAS, Lt. Woods rose through the ranks of the department from Officer, to Detective, to Sergeant and eventually where he was temporarily assigned to the position of Lieutenant; and


WHEREAS, Lt. Woods responded to a vehicle collision on March 17, 2015 and was the first on the scene; and


WHEREAS, Lt. Woods immediately began assisting fire and rescue by rendering aid; and


WHEREAS, Lt. Woods suffered a medical emergency himself and collapsed while helping a young teenage victim from their vehicle; and


WHEREAS, Lt. Woods’ last call was made on March 17, 2015; and


WHEREAS, the City of Pell City would like to honor and memorialize Lt. Woods’ dedication to service by retiring Badge #804 from service.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council, Mayor and the City Manager of the City of Pell City, that Police Badge #804 be retired from service in honor and memory of Lieutenant Richard Woods for his dedication to service.

Mayor Pruitt recognized Lt. Woods’ family, friends and fellow officers that were in attendance.  He expressed how important it was to retire Richard’s badge because of his service and dedication to the community.  Even though the City had a great department full of officers who were ready and willing to step up to the task at hand, no one could take his place.  This was the City’s way of recognizing his service and making that clear.

Councilman Jenkins made a motion to Suspend the Rules in order to amend the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham and unanimously approved by council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved to add the following item to the agenda:

· Consider a request from Logan Martin Charity Foundation for $14,000.00 to assist in purchasing the materials for the improvements on the floating dock at the Lakeside Park.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved to expend up to $14,000.00 to assist the Logan Martin Charity Foundation in purchasing materials for the improvements on the floating dock at the Lakeside Park.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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